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1.1 The attached report, which provided details of the follow up review by the Wales 

Audit Office (WAO) on the Welsh Housing Quality Standard (WHQS) delivery 
programme, was considered by Cabinet on 30th January 2019. 

 
1.2 The report follows the previous report which had been presented to Cabinet on the 

1st November 2017.  Cabinet were reminded that during March and April 2017, as 
part of the WAO performance audit plan, the WAO undertook a review of the 
Council’s arrangements to deliver the WHQS by 2020.  At the time of the review, the 
WAO concluded that the “majority of tenants’ homes remain below the WHQS 
standard due to longstanding inefficient and ineffective programme management and 
the Council is unlikely to achieve the standard by 2020”.  The WAO have now 
completed their follow up review which was undertaken between April and October 
2018 and have now concluded that “the Council has responded positively to our June 
2017 WHQS report and statutory recommendations by making significant 
improvements and as a result we now conclude that it is likely to meet the WHQS by 
December 2020”. 

 
1.3 Ms N. Jenkins and Mr G. Jones from the WAO summarised the report and confirmed 

that the follow up review has been undertaken in two parts.  A Service User 
Perspective Review – which focussed on the views from 489 tenants and 25 
leaseholders in relation to the delivery of the WHQS programme.  The second part 
was a Follow Up Review – to determine whether the Council is meeting its 
commitments and making satisfactory progress to meet the WHQS by the WG 
deadline of December 2020.   The follow up reports provided by the WAO provide a 
far more positive picture on the current position of the WHQS programme and also 
provides independent confidence that Caerphilly Homes are on track to deliver the 
full programme by December 2020.   

 
1.4 The Service User Perspective Review (appended to the report) refers to 3 proposals 

for improvement.  Officers confirmed that they accept the proposals and will address 
the same in moving forward.  It was accepted that improvements and consistency is 
required in the way performance information is presented and this has been 
addressed within the report.  In addition, the Local Housing Strategy will be 
developed during 2019 and EIAs on key policy reports will be carried out at the 
appropriate time.  Officers were pleased to note the progress made has been 
acknowledged by the WAO.  

 



 
1.5 Cabinet discussed the report and highlighted the benefits and importance of working 

with tenants through this process.  Members thanked the WAO for the balanced and 
thorough report and advised that this can be used as a working document in moving 
forward.  Representatives from the WAO thanked Officers in turn for their assistance 
throughout the process. 

 
1.6 Cabinet unanimously agreed that for the reason’s contained in the Officer's report, 

the WAO reports and the Officers responses to the reports and the proposals for 
improvement, be noted. 

 
1.7 Members are asked to consider the report and the above recommendation. 
 
 
Author:  A. Dredge, Committee Services Officer, Ext. 3100. 
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